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MINUTES of the meeting of the ROADS AND TRANSPORT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Wednesday 21 September 2005 at 10.30 am.

PRESENT:

Mark Bee – Chairman

Peter Beer, Rosemary Clarke, John Goodwin, Paul Hopfensperger, Sandy Martin and Julian Swainson.

Selwyn Prior [substituted by Russell Harsant], David Thomas [substituted by Kevan Lim] and David Wood [substituted by John Field] were unable to attend and were substituted as shown.

1. Declarations of intetrest and dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported

2. A12/A14 Incident Management 

The Committee considered report RT05/5 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to comment and scrutinise the outcomes of the A12/A14 Incident Management Strategy and proposed developments under the Traffic Management Act (TMA). 

The Committee was advised that a teamwork approach involving the Highways Agency, Suffolk County Council and the Police was needed in order to improve incident management performance. There had been a number of recent incidents on the A14 that had caused disruption to traffic flows and as a result, there was a need to look at how planned and unplanned incidents were managed. An ‘A14 summit’ meeting had been held in July 2005 where all parties had been present to consider issues and recommendations for improving performance and a further meeting would be held in March 2006 to consider progress. 

The Committee was advised that designated diversion routes had been identified when incidents arose but that the alternative roads had not been built for the vast volume of traffic. Copies of proposed diversion routes were provided for the Committee. Good practice in other local authorities would also be reviewed together with other initiatives such as containment policies and the introduction of mobile signing to improve performance.

The Chairman welcomed Chief Inspector Alan Pawsey to the meeting. He confirmed that the role of the Police was to work with all partners when incidents occurred, it also wished to prevent further collisions and undertook to prosecute offenders when necessary. The Committee was advised that the Highways Agency had been invited to attend the meeting but had declined to do so as it had already met with representatives from Suffolk County Council, Ipswich Borough Council and Suffolk Police at the A14 summit meeting.

The Committee commented that Suffolk was probably a unique county in that it did not have any alternative major roads on which to divert traffic when incidents occurred on one of its major routes. As a result, it was also recognised that any decisions taken at the A14 summit meetings could only improve performance rather than completely resolving any problems. The Committee was advised that the summit was initially seeking to address difficulties caused in the Ipswich area when incidents occurred. Committee Members indicated that local councillors from Ipswich Borough and Suffolk County Council should be consulted and invited to attend future summit meetings.

In response to questions and comments, the Committee was advised that the Traffic Management Act (TMA) would enable Suffolk County Council to issue permits allowing roadworks to be undertaken on the highway. It was confirmed that this change would provide a more coordinated approach to the issue of permits so that the effect of all road works in the area would be considered before permits were issued. Whilst the final details of the TMA had not been confirmed it was envisaged that the act would allow permits to be instantly withdrawn, should the need arise where there were incidents on highways. 

The Committee suggested that alternative routes should include split routes, diverting north and south traffic and east and west traffic bound traffic on different routes but recognised that persons with local knowledge would always attempt to find alternative routes that were not the recommended one. A further refinement was suggested that traffic should be split by type and diverted on routes that were suitable for it. Where alternative routes had been used by traffic and damage had been caused to these roads, there was no budget specifically earmarked to repair the damage.

In response to an additional comment, the Committee was advised that the Police primarily considered road closures following incidents for health and safety reasons. Invariably, it was possible for roads to remain partially open, but there was always an issue relating to other traffic passing the incident and the safety of those dealing with the incident. The Committee was advised of the indicative time taken to deal with a major incident and the need to ensure that the media were kept informed of all developments in order that they could advise the general public. It was accepted that there was probably a need to review and reappraise incidents every three hours in order to provide the media and public generally with more clarity.

In response to an additional comment, the Committee was advised that it was unclear whether proposed diversion routes should be discussed with parish councils or whether there was any benefit in publishing details in advance of incidents or the routes being sign posted so that they could be quickly used should an incident occur. The Committee was advised that mobile signing for the county had been requested and that it was hoped that this would be available from 2007.

The Chairman welcomed the comments and suggestion made by the committee, he suggested that officers feed them into the work that is being undertaken with partner organisations and to the next summit meeting. The Committee agreed this approach and also agreed that an item be added to the Committee’s Forward Work programme for April 2006 so that it can receive an update of the discussions and actions agreed at the next A14 summit meeting.

Decision: The Committee agreed that:

(a) Officers should feed into the work programme of the summit issues identified by the Committee which included ensuring local councillor involvement, splitting of traffic on alternative routes, the need to regularly review the progress of incidents, consultation on alternative routes with interested parties, signing of diversion routes. 

(b) An item be added to the Committees Forward Work Programme for 16 April 2006 to review the progress made on the project and the outcomes from the A14 Summit meeting to be held in March 2006

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that the A14 summit meeting in March 2006 was the best forum for considering the issues and comments that it had raised.
Alternative options: The Committee could have considered specific aspects in more depth but decided not to do so.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

3. items for Potential Scrutiny Consideration

The Committee considered report RT05/6 copy in the minute book] detailing two additional items that could be scrutinised by the Committee

The Committee was advised that there was an error in the report on the South Lowestoft Relief Road. The total cost for the project, (detailed in paragraph 2 and later in the report) was estimated as £31.6 million this should have been £30.6 million and therefore as the Government had agreed to fund £29.6 million, the shortfall was only £1 million.

The Committee was advised that there were often inevitable construction problems associated with any major road projects and in this instance were exacerbated by the nature of the road corridor. Having developed in to far more than just a simple road scheme, the project created problems that could not be foreseen at its commencement. In response to a question, it was confirmed that there had already been in excess of 100 issued variations to the contract (160 to date) many as a result of unforeseen ground conditions and statutory undertakers plant alterations, and the need for extensive conservation work to be undertaken. 

The Committee was also advised that in addition to the capital cost of a project, there were further costs associated with long term maintenance that need to be considered. The Road Corridor is designed to become a linear park. The South Lowestoft Relief Road Project had been able to obtain funding to enable an Urban Traffic Management Control (UTMC) system to be installed but this would need to be maintained and controlled in the future. A comment was made that the project would have a beneficial effect on business in the area and would enhance that area of Lowestoft.

The Committee agreed that the South Lowestoft Relief Road project would best be considered by a small working party. The Members of the Working Party would be Councillors Mark Bee, Julian Swainson and David Thomas. The terms of reference for the Working Party would be those detailed in the report and the Working Party would initially report back to the Committee on 22 February 2006.

The Committee considered the second topic in the report concerning Route Management Strategies on the major routes in Suffolk. It was provided with an update on the major issues including a ten year action plan to consider management strategies, the provision of bypasses on the A140, the Local Transport Plan and associated issues concerning the review of 50 mph speed limits.

A number of concerns were expressed about the speed limits on the A140. The Committee queried data that indicated that the there had been no rise in the level of vehicles using two major routes in the last 2 years. The Committee was concerned that traffic could have been using alternative routes because of the speed limit policy, or had moved to other forms of transport or had decided not to travel.

The Committee agreed to set up a working party comprising Councillor Peter Beer, Sandy Martin, John Goodwin and Julian Swainson to consider Route Management Strategies on the major road links in Suffolk. It agreed that the first issue that the Working Party should consider would be the review of the 50 mph speed limit on the A140 and that a report would be considered by the committee at its meeting on 6 December 2005. This would allow the Chairman to report the Committee’s comments to Cabinet on 8 December 2005. 

Decision: The Committee agreed that: 

(a) A Working Party be created to consider the South Lowestoft Relief Road and Associated Measures Project with the terms of reference as set out in the report. The membership of the Working Party would be Councillors Mark Bee, Julian Swainson and David Thomas and would initially report back to the Committee on 22 February 2006.

(b) A second Working Party be created to consider Route Management Strategies on major roads in Suffolk with the terms of reference as set out in the report. The membership of the Working party would be Councillors Peter Beer, Sandy Martin, John Goodwin and Julian Swainson. The Committee would initially consider the review of the 50 mph speed limit restrictions on the A140 and would report back to the Committee on 6 December 2005.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that the two items were issued that would be considered in depth by working parties, prior to reporting to the Committee.

Alternative options: the Committee could have considered these items at Scrutiny Committees meetings or have deferred them for consideration at a later date but chose not to do so.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. Forward Work Programme

The Committee received the Cabinet Forward Plan and its own work programme [copies in the minute book]. 

It was suggested that the Committee should look at Subsidy Policy at a meeting in January or February 2006. However, as a Policy Development Panel was considering this topic it would be more appropriate for the Committee to consider adding it to its Forward Work Programme after the outcomes of the Panel were known.

The Chairman reminded the Committee that at its last meeting it had agreed to set up two working parties to consider Safety and Speed limit Policy and Heavy Goods Routing and therefore it may wish to consider whether these were still appropriate. The Committee agreed that these items would not be considered as separate topics by different working parties but should be incorporated into the Working Party considering Route Management Strategies. 

Decision: The Committee agreed that the Route Management Working Party would also consider Safety and Speed Limit Policy and Heavy Goods Routing and that the Chairman and Vice Chairman would develop the Committee’s forward work programme.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that this was the most effective means of considering issues in the short and medium term.

Alternative options: The Committee could have decided to add additional items to its Forward Work Programme but no others were suggested.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 12.20 pm
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